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1. BACKGROUND 

The Council as part of its budgetary considerations approved the 
closure of Stewarton House Old People's Home on the understanding that 
proposals would be brought forward for the refurbishment and 
re-opening of Stewarton as a Residential Unit as well as providing 
other services to dementia sufferers and their carers. 

This report begins the process of providing a comprehensive, high 
quality service to dementia sufferers and those who care for them. 

NEEDS ANALYSIS 

Stewarton House is located in Stewarton Street, Wishaw and is managed 
from the Wishaw Area Team, which has the second highest elderly 
population of any social work team in North Lanarkshire. 

using accepted dementia prevalence rates the numbers of people 
suffering from dementia are likely to be:- 

* Aged 65 plus - 443 
* Aged 75 plus - 307 
* Aged 85 plus - 1 29 

Current residential provision in the area comprises 2 local authority 
homes and 3 private homes, giving a total of 134 places. This rate is 
16.6 places per 1000 elderly people, marginally higher than the North 
Lanarkshire rate of 15.1 but lower than the former Strathclyde 
Regional Council and Scotland rates of 17 and 22.2 respectively. The 
Wishaw/Shotts area, together with Motherwell and Bellshill, has no 
dedicated dementia provision other than that provided by a small 
project run by Alzheimer's Scotland Action on Dementia and funded by 
Mental Illness Specific Grant. This service provides 1 0  day care 
places 3 days per week. 

Wishaw does fare reasonably well for elderly day care services in 
terms of the number of places, but current accommodation and opening 
hours severely limit the service provided by the Craigneuk Centre 
(25-30 places). There is also a day centre in Bonkle ( 2 5  places) 
which is run by a voluntary committee and funded by the urban 
programme. The total number of day care places available in Wishaw at 
present is around 67 (this includes 6 day care places available in 
residential homes), representing a rate of 8.3 places per 1000 
elderly. This compares with 7 for North Lanarkshire and 4.9 for the 
former Strathclyde Regional Council. 
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However, day care provision in neighbouring Motherwell is very low, 
with no Local Authority Service apart from two places in a residential 
home. While the private sector is providing 25 day care places in 
Motherwell, total provision in Motherwell will remain low and 
therefore it would be appropriate to consider day care needs jointly 
across both Wishaw and Motherwell. 

It is intended to relocate the Craigneuk day care provision and 
increase the number of places available to 30/35. There will, 
however, continue to be a lack of 7 day per week dementia day care. 
This service should be developed and given the client group concerned, 
it is important that the service is jointly developed with Lanarkshire 
Health Board. 

There is also a lack of other specialised dementia provision within 
the southern part of North Lanarkshire in particular, including 
outreach services and specialised home care. 

2. RESIDENTIAL ACCOMMODATION 

In determining the appropriate nature and level of residential care 
within a refurbished Stewarton, it is necessary to consider all 
curr.ent residential resources in the area. Prior to the closure of 
Stewarton there were 169 places (117 in the Local Authority sector, 52 
in the private sector). However, Belhaven OPH (local authority) has 5 
double rooms and Herbison OPH (local authority), (although all rooms 
are single), has 1 8  rooms upstairs which are now less well used by an 
increasingly frail residential population. By providing only single 
room accommodation in Belhaven, it is proposed to reduce Belhaven 
numbers by 7 and by 5 at Herbison. Belhaven and Herbison therefore 
both reduce to 35 places. The double rooms in Belhaven are small and 
it is proposed that three of them would convert to single occupancy 
with one of the remaining two being used as a staff room and the other 
as a visitors' room. This reduction would take Wishaw/Shotts to a 
figure of 15.1 beds per 1000 elderly population, on a par with the 
North Lanarkshire figure but below the former Strathclyde Regional 
Council and Scotland figures of 17 and 22.2 respectively. 

This reduction in numbers would mean a slight reduction in income to 
the Authority but would provide a recognisable improvement in the 
quality of life for residents. It is therefore proposed to continue 
to use Stewarton for residential provision by providing 15 single 
bedrooms with attendant facilities. There will be a capacity to 
ensure a more homely grouping of residents by having within the 
residential provision 2 smaller units. 

As the southern part of North Lanarkshire has no dedicated dementia 
service (unlike the former Monklands/Cumbernauld area which has 
dementia services located in Coatbridge, Airdrie and Cumbernauld) one 
of the units should be specifically for people with moderate to severe 
dementia. This model is in line with the view of avoiding where 
possible the development of stand-alone dementia provision, affording 
the opportunity €or appropriate levels of integration but also 
allowing separation where this is necessary. 
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Minimal provision will be made in Stewarton House for respite/short 
stay, recognising that respite provision increases unit costs, in a 
smaller unit. Both Belhaven and Herbison will each designate 1 bed 
for dementia respite, thus spreading unit costs and maintaining a 
policy of integration. 

3. COMPREHENSIVE HOMECARE 

The Department is committed to the provision of comprehensive home 
care packages to widen choice for elderly people and their carers, to 
provide alternatives to residential and nursing home care, and as part 
of a range of services to replace NHS continuing care provision. 
Stewarton will also provide a base for the provision of high quality, 
intensive home care services. 

It is expected that individual clients would be screened by a 
geriatrician and would be supported with 24 to 30 hours home care per 
week on average, along with sitter and other home based services. As 
part of the comprehensive package, day, respite and carer support 
services would also be provided. 
the service would extend to other parts of North Lanarkshire beyond 
Wishaw/Shotts. 

Although Stewarton would be the base 

An essential component to the effective working of this model is the 
availability of supervision to those working in clients' homes outwith 
normal working hours, as well as access to a residential bed which 
could be used in emergencies and the staffing and organisational 
arrangements will accommodate these requirements. 

4 .  DEMENTIA RESOURCE TEAM 

Discussions with Lanarkshire Health Board will seek to provide a joint 
community team for the assessment and support of older people with 
dementia as well as providing community nursing and peripatetic input 
to Homecare. This would not be part of a hospital discharge 
programme, but would seek to work preventively with people with 
dementia in their own homes and in day facilities. 

The service would also offer overnight checks for those who are known 
to be active at this time and as with the comprehensive home care 
service, Stewarton will be available as a resource to which an older 
person may go, either in an emergency or to provide relief to a 
carer. In the case of people with dementia, such a facility may also 
provide diversionary activities for those who are particularly active 
through the night. 
institutional care of people with dementia is the concern of 
neighbours and family about their behaviour, which can be perceived as 
disruptive and possibly dangerous, particularly during the night. It 
is therefore essential that a preventive community strategy addresses 
these issues. 

One of the principal causes of admission to 

The project would operate approximately between 6.30pm and 6.00am 
seven nights per week. 
disturbed overnight, to be able to offer a day care place to the 
client on the following day. 

It would be important, where a carer has been 
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5.  

6. 

7 .  

8. 

9 .  

CARERS' SUPPORT 

There is an existing urban programme funded carers' project, Carers' 
Liaison and Support Project (CLASP), which services Craigneuk and 
Newmains (Wishaw) and Forgewood (Motherwell). This project is due to 
terminate urban programme funding at 31st December 1996. Rather than 
establish a separate Dementia Carers' Support Service there would 
appear to be some merit in considering the mainlining of CLASP, 
locating it in Stewarton House, extending its remit to a wider area 
and enhancing its staffing to provide a clearer focus on dementia and 
to provide information and advice, a help line, advocacy, training for 
carers, access to respite,and social contact. 

ALTERATIONS TO STEWARTON HOUSE 

There will require to be some refurbishment and renovation of the 
existing property to provide the highest quality of care possible for 
this elderly and vulnerable client group. In addition the alterations 
will take account of the variety of services to be provided from 
Stewarton House while ensuring that the privacy of residents is 
respected. 

Construction Services are currently working to provide a plan of the 
necessary adaptations and necessary costings. 

FUNDING 

The Department has identified certain Resource Transfer monies as 
being the source'of funding for this service and discussions are 
currently being undertaken with Lanarkshire Health Board regarding the 
use of such funds for this purpose. 

CONCLUSION 

The re-opening of Stewarton House as a comprehensive high-quality 
service for elderly people and dementia sufferers as well as their 
carers, underlines the Council's commitment to improving services to 
this increasing population and redeems the pledge to re-open Stewarton 
House made earlier this year. It also provides the opportunity for 
joint working with the Health Board, the Voluntary Sector, with carers 
and with the recipients of services, and provides the opportunity to 
develop the very best practise in such services. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

Committee are asked to:- 

1 1  Approve the proposal to re-open Stewarton House as a Residential 
Unit which will also offer a variety of other services. 

21 Approve the funding of the resource through resource transfer 
subject to concluding the necessary discussions with Lanarkshire 
Health Board. 

David McKendrick 
Director of Social Work 


